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The full briefing document for Library of Congress staff attending ALA is available on the LC web site at http://www.loc.gov/ala. It consists of information about all Library service units, divisions, and offices, and covers initiatives undertaken since the ALA’s Midwinter Meeting in Seattle, Washington, in January 2013.

GENERAL

Library of Congress Booth. The Library of Congress Exhibit Booth is no. 631 in the McCormick Place Convention Center South Tower , Level 3, Hall A1, diagonally across from the ALA Store. 
	A complete schedule of booth theater presentations is available on the “Library of Congress at ALA” Website, URL <http://www.loc.gov/ala>. In addition, demonstrations of Cataloging Distribution Service products are available on a walk-in basis.

Library Appropriations.  The Library continues to operate under a long-term fiscal 2013 Continuing Resolution (CR) funding the government through September 30, 2013. Concurrently, effective March 1, a mandatory sequestration took place affecting all discretionary funding, including the Library’s appropriations.  The CR under which we are operating funds most agencies at fiscal 2012 levels, less $85 billion in cuts due to the mandatory budget sequestration. The net impact on the Library, based on fiscal 2012 levels and taking into account the sequestration and other changes, is a reduction of $30.8 million.  LC’s effective FY2013 funding level is now lower than budget for FY2006.	
	As a result of the budget sequestration, staff are required to take three furlough days between April 7 and September 7, 2013. Additionally, a number of other actions are being taken to operate under the reduced funding levels, including limiting new hires to critical vacancies; reducing overtime to a minimum and limiting it to performance of critical functions; freezing or reducing cash awards, as determined by each service unit; limiting travel and meeting expenses to those most critical to the Library's mission; limiting contracts and consultants to those most critical to the Library's mission; and granting liberalized leave without pay.
Librarian of Congress James H. Billington testified in support of the Library’s fiscal 2014 budget request before the House Legislative Branch Subcommittee on Feb. 27 and the Senate Subcommittee on May 7, 2013. The Library’s priority requests are for:
· funding for the offsite Collection Storage Module 5, Phase I 
· A 2.5 percent appropriations increase overall. This funding includes no program increases, only mandatory pay-related and price level increases. This level of funding would be the minimum needed to enable the Library to sustain acquisitions, avoid adverse impact on the Copyright Registration and Recordation Systems, and retain needed Congressional Research Service (CRS) expertise. The Librarian noted that current CRS staff is at the lowest level in more than three decades, and analysts’ portfolios have had to be expanded to cover expertise gaps. Overall, the Library has 1,300 fewer staff now than 20 years ago, before existence of our programs for putting our best collections online.
The Library is expecting a difficult fiscal 2014 budget process, with continued congressional interest in reducing funding of federal agencies. 

Acquisitions Budget. The Library is fortunate to have several modes of acquisition - Copyright Office deposit, Cataloging-in-Publication receipt, government transfer, exchange, gift, and purchase. Acquisitions by purchase account for approximately 25 percent of the Library’s annual receipts. The purchase mode is funded primarily by the Books for the General Collections (GENPAC) appropriation which supports the acquisition of books and serial publications, online content, special formats and domestic and foreign materials of legislative and research value. Congress appropriates funds for GENPAC to support purchase acquisitions for all of the Library’s collections except for those of the Law Library, which are supported by a different appropriation.
	The last increase to GENPAC was four budget cycles ago, fiscal 2010, when it rose to $16.2 million and remained at that level for fiscal 2011. The fund was decreased in fiscal 2012 to $14.5 million.  The Library absorbed those reductions and was able to avoid reducing allocations for subscriptions, approval plans, and firm orders.  In the current fiscal year, 2013, the GENPAC fund was reduced further to $13.75 million. To address the reduction in this current year, the Library decreased firm order allocations (mainly for non-current items and special collections materials) by 21.2 percent and approval plan allocations by 17.8 percent, with some exceptions, from the fiscal 2012 levels.
	The Library is expecting an austere budget again in fiscal 2014, which begins October 1, 2013. Assuming that the GENPAC fund will continue to be stressed, the Library will not be able to sustain all of its current serials purchases. Because allocations for serials currently account for nearly half of the GENPAC budget, all recommending divisions/areas have been asked to identify twenty percent of their GENPAC subscriptions for cancellation in a process that will continue through the summer.

Third Party Digitization. In order to respond to increasing expectations for collections materials and related items to be made available on its website, the Library is seeking to supplement its existing digitization programs by entering into no-cost contracts for the scanning or digitization of collections materials for the mutual benefit of the digitizing entity and the Library. 
	In March, the Library issued an ongoing Request for Proposals process for third party digitization projects. The initial response date was April 30, and the first proposals are now under review. Future response deadlines are to occur every six months, with the next being October 31. 

eDeposit. The eDeposit program has proven successful in enabling the LC to request, receive, ingest and process serials published in electronic form only from a wide range of publishers subject to the US copyright law. The Library has currently accessioned in excess of 2,500 individual issues from 180 online journals. This content is being received from publishers (both small and multinational), academic institutions, and professional organizations, and new content arrives every month over the course of the month. Currently the Library is working on software development and new business processes that will allow the program to expand dramatically in the coming year.
	The latest e-deposit serials list has been reviewed by a selection officer within Library Services. The list contained e-only serial titles primarily from two publishers: Springer and BioMed Central. The list totaled 543 titles, and was an addition/continuation to a previous list, with 370 new unselected titles added. Seventy-seven of the 370 unselected titles were rejected for the collection. Most of the titles that were rejected were clinical medical with content that is intended for physicians.  Those clinical titles that contain content directed (at least in part) at the broader scientific audience, or that fall into areas that LC collects, such as molecular, nano, and translational medicine, genetics, sports and cosmetic medicine, were retained for the collections. 

Integrated Library System. The Library is working to resolve performance problems in the redesigned LC Online Catalog. That new interface is available to staff and patrons at: catalog2.loc.gov  while the Library tests fixes from the vendor. The Library will switch all traffic to the new interface once it has demonstrated that it can support the full load of traffic, but the Library does not have an implementation date as yet.
	The entire catalog interface has been redesigned to reflect the Library’s latest web standards and provide ADA accessibility for most adaptive devices and applications. All functionality is available and the same keyword, guided keyword, browse, and quick search options remain, with search results available with the same sort options as the “classic” OPAC. In addition, these new features and functions will be available:
· more context-sensitive help
· similar types of searches/indexes grouped together logically, e.g., browse searches 
· ADA compliance
· standard “share” tools available on all pages.
	The LC Online Catalog is the primary access point for users of the Library’s collections and it is one of the most popular sites on the LC Website.  The Library welcomes feedback on the new design.  Patrons and librarians may use the link provided on every page to give feedback and make suggestions for improvements.
	The Library is planning to upgrade to Voyager 8.2 later in 2013. Testing of the release is underway but an implementation date has not been scheduled.


GENERAL CATALOGING

Personnel Changes.  Geraldine Ostrove, PSD cataloging policy specialist responsible for music, retired on May 31, 2013, after almost 28 years at the LC.  Questions related to music cataloging policy should continue to be sent to PSD at policy@loc.gov.  Libby Dechman, PSD senior cataloging policy specialist, is now responsible for subject and classification policy for music.
	Isabella Marqués de Castilla, was appointed deputy director of the National Library Service for the Blind and Physically Handicapped effective April 22, 2013.  She previously was head of the Middle East Section of the Acquisitions and Bibliographic Access Directorate.

Reorganization in ABA. On June 2, 2013, the U.S. General (USGEN) and U.S. and Publisher Liaison (USPL) divisions within the Acquisitions and Bibliographic Access Directorate (ABA) were reorganized into two new divisions, the U.S. Arts, Sciences, and Humanities (USASH) and the U.S. Programs, Law, and Literature (USPRLL) divisions. USPRLL will focus principally on support of the Cataloging in Publication/Electronic Preassigned Control Number; Children’s and Young Adults’ Cataloging; Dewey Decimal Classification; and International Standard Serial Number programs. It will also be responsible for the Law Section and the Literature Section. USASH will be the principal liaison with the Library’s Collection Development Office and the U.S. Copyright Office. The cataloging sections that do not have unique workflows will be brought together to allow staff to work more effectively across sections. Karl Debus-López is Chief of the USPRLL Division and will serve as Acting Chief of USASH until a new chief is appointed.

Literature Section Merger. The Children’s Literature Section and the Literature Section have merged into one section, keeping the name of Literature Section, under the new USPRLL Division.  Linda Geisler was named the Program Manager for the new merged section.  The Literature Section is responsible for providing descriptive and subject access to literature material published in the United States for all ages, from newborn to adult, that is classed in Schedule P of the LC Classification Schedule. The section also administers the Children’s and Young Adults’ Cataloging Program (CYAC). 

Article on CYAC. LC published Part One of an article about the CYAC Program on its listserv publication, LCCN, in the March 26, 2013 posting.  The article provided background and an update on the CYAC Program, previously called the Annotated Card (AC) Program, which has been in existence since the fall of 1965.  CYAC provides access to fiction materials for children from very young ages through high school and targets English language materials and foreign language materials published in the United States.  CYAC is able to provide access to a high number of new children’s and young adult fiction through its participation in the LC Cataloging in Publication (CIP) Program.  Part Two of the article should appear in June 2013 and will compare CYAC cataloging records to general LC cataloging records.  The articled may be found at http://sun8.loc.gov/listarch/lccn.html.

Cataloging Publications.  LC is transitioning to online-only publication of its cataloging documentation and will cease printing new editions of its subject headings and classification schedules, and other cataloging publications. Instead, LC will provide free downloadable PDFs of these titles. For users desiring enhanced functionality, LC’s two Web-based subscription services, Cataloger’s Desktop and Classification Web, will continue as products from the Cataloging Distribution Service (CDS).
	In 2012, LC conducted an extensive study on the impact and opportunities of changes in the bibliographic framework and the technological environment on the future distribution of its cataloging data and products. LC’s transition from print to online-only publication for cataloging documentation is a response to a steadily declining customer base for print and the availability of alternatives made possible by advances in technology. This shift will enable the Library to achieve a more sustainable financial model and better serve its mission in the years ahead.	
	Beginning July 1, 2013, print publications that are currently sold through CDS will become available as free, downloadable PDFs through LC’s Acquisitions and Bibliographic Access Directorate website at http://www.loc.gov/aba/. Because all of the content cannot be made available simultaneously, the retrospective titles will be phased in.
	Print editions of already-published titles, including the just-released 35th edition of the six-volume Library of Congress Subject Headings, will be available from CDS until inventory is depleted (http://www.loc.gov/cds/).  In addition, the Subject Headings Manual, Update No. 2 and a new edition of the Classification and Shelflisting Manual are currently in production for 2013 release in print. The most up-to-date source for subject headings and classification data, and other cataloging documentation, remains Cataloger’s Desktop and Classification Web.

ID's Linked Data Service (ID/LDS) Project.  Twenty-one new vocabularies related to the PREMIS standard for preservation metadata were added to the Linked Data Service - Authorities & Vocabularies (http://id.loc.gov). This portal is primarily for developers to enable them to programmatically interact (as “linked data”) with vocabularies commonly found in standards promulgated by LC. The system provides the vocabularies for individual records and bulk download in a number of formats including various RDF and XML formats, in addition to a Web interface for end users. 
	In addition, the K (law) classification schedule, one of the largest in the Library of Congress Classification, was added to ID/LDS, and is now searchable and downloadable.  
	Because ID/LDS contains nearly all of the Library’s authority data, ID/LDS is foundational to BIBFRAME, the Bibliographic Framework Initiative.

New Bibliographic Framework Initiative. The Library of Congress published on the Web in November 2012 a high level model for BFI: “Bibliographic Framework as a Web of Data: Linked Data Model and Supporting Services” at http://www.loc.gov/marc/transition/news/bibframe-112312.html.
	The Library also worked with a small group of “Early Experimenters” from October to December, 2012, to experiment with the “BIBFRAME” model, looking at various types of material and various data content models. They included George Washington University, National Library of Medicine, Princeton University, OCLC, British Library, and Deutsche Nationalbibliothek, in addition to LC.  
	LC also made available for download two software code sets that convert current MARCXML records to BIBFRAME.  The Library now also offers a demonstration area at http://bibframe.org/demos/ including sample collections from the early experimenters, translated via the BIBFRAME pipeline.
	Two discussion papers, on BIBFRAME Authority and the BIBFRAME Annotation Model, were issued in May 2013 and are available at URL http://bibframe.org.
	Interested colleagues may subscribe to the BIBFRAME electronic discussion list from the Website at http://www.loc.gov/marc/transition.
	The Library of Congress New Bibliographic Framework Update Forum will take place in Chicago on Sunday, June 30, 2013 (10:30am-12:00pm, in the McCormick Place Convention Center, Room E352).

ECIP Cataloging Partnership. We welcomed two new cataloging partners to the ECIP Cataloging Partnership Program in May 2013. Georgetown University will provide pre-publication metadata for publications of its university presses and the New York University Law School Library will provide metadata for legal titles published by New York University. The ECIP Cataloging Partners prepare pre-publication metadata for approximately ten percent of all CIP publisher galleys received at LC. We are eager to expand the partnership program and are seeking partners with special subject expertise, particularly in the sciences. If your library is interested in joining the program, please contact the Chief of the U.S. Programs, Law, and Literature Division, Karl Debus-López at kdeb@loc.gov.

Cataloging in Publication Program E-Books Pilot. Since the ALA Midwinter Meeting in January 2013, LC has moved forward in developing a mechanism for ingesting e-books delivered through the Cataloging in Publication program for preservation purposes and eventual access by users on-site. A committee is meeting weekly to develop the procedures and test receipt and processing of e-books received from our original test partners, Rand Corporation, University Press of Mississippi, Wiley, and the World Bank. As of this writing, 96 publishers participate in the CIP e-book program and LC has prepared pre-publication metadata for 2,217 CIP e-book titles.

ALA-LC Romanization Tables.  During the first half of 2013, three revision proposals, for Urdu, Pushto, and Sindhi, were approved.  Four new tables and one revision proposal are in varying stages of review. Staff in PSD and elsewhere in LC worked closely with ALA’s Committee on Cataloging: African and Asian Materials (CC:AAM) and Committee on Cataloging: Description and Access (CC:DA).
	New Macedonian, Rusyn, Serbian, and Tamashek tables are currently being reviewed. The Macedonian and Serbian tables were developed from the current Serbian and Macedonian table.
	Revisions to the Bulgarian table are currently out for constituent review, which closes in July.
	A Coptic proposal (being developed by Charles Riley, Yale University) is nearly complete and is anticipated in the very near future.
	All current ALA-LC romanization tables are available on the ABA website at www.loc.gov/catdir/cpso/roman.html . Questions about romanization table development should be directed to Bruce Johnson (Policy & Standards Division) at bjoh@loc.gov.

Cataloger’s Desktop. Several RDA-related resources have been added to Cataloger’s Desktop to assist with RDA cataloging implementation.  The latest addition is RDA training resources, which is maintained by the CILIP-BL Committee on RDA and which provides links to RDA training from Cambridge University Library, CILIP Cataloguing & Indexing Group, the Australian Committee on Cataloguing, rdacake (RDA CAnadian Knowledge Exchange), Die Deutsche Nationalbibliothek, National Library of New Zealand, and several U.S. contributors.
	A significant change to Anglo-American Cataloguing Rules (AACR2) access took place on March 31, 2013. As of that date, Desktop subscribers who wish to continue to access AACR2 through Desktop must subscribe to both RDA Toolkit and Cataloger’s Desktop. Additional information is available at www.loc.gov/cds/desktop/aacr2_announcement2.pdf. It is important to note that Desktop provides enhanced access to AACR2 that is unavailable anywhere else:
1. Cataloger’s Desktop allows subscribers to search all or parts of AACR2 and RDA with other resources like the LC Rule Interpretations or the MARC formats.
2. Cataloger’s Desktop has searching enhancements that regularizes American and British spellings (e.g. “catalog” and “catalogue”), terms (e.g. “period” and “full stop”), and  AACR2-RDA terminology synonyms (e.g. “see reference” and “variant access point”).
3. When searching an AACR2 rule in Cataloger’s Desktop, the parallel RDA instruction is automatically searched.
4. Extensive linking to AACR2 and RDA is provided from related resources, such as the MARC formats, CONSER documentation, the LCRIs, and LC-PCC PS.
5. Cataloger’s Desktop reflects the full, correct AACR2 hierarchy in its table of contents pane. This makes it easier to find the AACR2 rule.
	Three training videos for Desktop users are nearing completion. The first two videos will provide an overview of what Cataloger’s Desktop is, and how to set up personal preferences. The third will offer pointers for getting the most from searching within the service. Additional videos are being planned based on suggestions from current subscribers. Release dates will be announced shortly.
	Suggestions for new content or improved features should be sent to Bruce Johnson at LC at bjoh@loc.gov. Subscribe to the free Cataloger’s Desktop discussion list at www.loc.gov/cds/desktop/ugroup.html.


DESCRIPTIVE CATALOGING

RDA Implementation. LC fully implemented RDA: Resource Description & Access for all authority work and most bibliographic records on March 31, 2013.

RDA Training for LC Staff. The Training and Instructional Design Section of the Cooperative and Instructional Programs Division (COIN) led the effort to train more than 500 Library of Congress cataloging staff in the descriptive cataloging aspects of RDA: Resource Description and Access. Working closely with specialists from PSD, instructors developed 10 separate courses of instructor-led classroom training. All trainees attended 36 hours of class distributed over four weeks, making the transition to RDA while continuing to carry out daily duties to process the Library’s receipts. Since Day One of implementation at the end of March, an additional course, “Copy Cataloging Using RDA,” is being taught to catalogers and technicians, emphasizing the need to develop and apply cataloger’s judgment in processing imported records. Public service staff members are attending presentations about the impact of RDA implementation from the user perspective.
	Course materials included trainee manuals in Microsoft Word for lecture and discussion, complementary PowerPoint presentations, and online quizzes to enhance retention and recall. All course materials and supporting documentation are being shared freely with the cataloging world through the Catalogers’ Learning Workshop website at http://www.loc.gov/catworkshop/ .
Staff of the COIN Cooperative Programs Section set up a training infrastructure for the Library’s six overseas offices (Cairo, Islamabad, Jakarta, Nairobi, New Delhi, and Rio de Janeiro) to learn RDA using iCohere, a learning and collaboration online platform. Trainers and reviewers delivered virtual classroom training and group meetings to staff in these offices, all in different time zones, over a period of seven months. Learners used discussion boards to ask for clarification and raise new points not covered during live sessions. Trainers provided additional explanations and answers to follow-up questions. With the training materials and webinar recordings always available on the collaborative websites, the blended learning approach that included live, asynchronous, and self-paced learning made the RDA curriculum more engaging and interactive. All six overseas offices successfully completed their RDA training on time for implementation.

RDA Training in Spanish. In support of the NACO Spanish-speaking participants, the Cooperative Programs Section, working with PCC members and staff in PSD, produced NACO training videos in Spanish. The training videos are on the Catalogers Learning Workshop website at http://www.loc.gov/catworkshop/courses/rda_naco_spanish.html. NACO members from Mexico and Peru participated in the webcast production as did Library of Congress trainers, speaking in Spanish. The modules, developed by the PCC Secretariat with assistance of PCC members and Library of Congress multimedia staff, mirror the English-language RDA in NACO “Bridge” modules and include videos, demonstrations, quizzes, and exercises. Live real-time webinars will be facilitated by PCC RDA catalogers, and the Spanish-language training materials will be featured at international library and Latin American studies conferences throughout the spring and summer of 2013.
	In addition, Spanish-language translations of the RDA “special topics” modules can be found at at http://www.loc.gov/aba/rda/RDA_es.html    Most recently, a translation of the special topic about headings for conferences was completed by Lisa Furubotten of Texas A&M in collaboration with Angel Villalba Roldan of the Hermoteca Nacional de Mexico.   Colleagues from the Biblioteca Nacional de Chile have translated four of the RDA bibliographic training modules and these are available at http://www.loc.gov/catdir/cpso/RDA/RDAcapacitacionLC.html 

RDA Training for PCC Institutions. 
	Name Authority Cooperative (NACO). The Cooperative Programs Section will host the first full RDA NACO Training Workshop on July 8-12, 2013, at LC. The workshop will be led by Cooperative Programs Section staff and PCC NACO trainers.
	Monographic Bibliographic Record Program (BIBCO). In support of the RDA descriptive training to the BIBCO institutions, the Cooperative Programs Section presented monthly series of BIBCO RDA webinars following the use of online RDA training modules available at http://www.loc.gov/catworkshop/RDA%20training%20materials/index.html.   The recordings of each webinar, highlights from each module, and questions and answers documents have been made available for public access. These resources have been used by BIBCO institutions as well as PCC NACO institutions planning to transition their bibliographic cataloging to the RDA instructions. Post-webinar record review was provided to support BIBCO members in the transition.	
	Cooperative Program for Serials Cataloging (CONSER). Working with catalogers from the University of California and other institutions, the PCC Secretariat developed and launched the CONSER RDA Bridge Training Workshop in January 2013. Since then the workshop has been used to train LC serials catalogers and catalogers from various other institutions in classroom and online settings. During February and March 2013 alone, more than 140 catalogers from LC, CONSER, and other institutions participated in two sets of online training each month. PCC Secretariat staff members also use the collaborative online platform iCohere to deliver prerequisite and supplemental workshop materials for online sessions. The platform provides an online forum for questions, links to workshop slides, and recordings of past workshops.

Library of Congress-Program for Cooperative Cataloging Policy Statements.  The first update to the Library of Congress-Program for Cooperative Cataloging Policy Statements (LC-PCC PS) for 2013 was published in May.  Eighty-three statements were addressed, primarily to record “PCC practice” in consultation with the PCC Standing Committee on Standards.  The next LC-PCC PS update will be on July 9, and will in large part be related to changes to the RDA text approved by the Joint Steering Committee for Development of RDA at its November 2012 meeting.  An additional update is planned for November of 2013.

Programmatic Changes to the LC/NACO Authority File for RDA.  Changes to the LC/NACO Name Authority File known as “Phase 2” of the Program for Cooperative Cataloging (PCC) project to make certain headings acceptable under RDA, were begun on March 4 and successfully completed on March 27, 2013. A total of 371,942 name authority records were changed and redistributed to NACO nodes and appropriate Cataloging Distribution Service subscribers.  The changes were made to LC’s master copy of the LC/NACO authority file using programs originally developed under the auspices of the PCC Acceptable Headings Implementation Task Group (PCCAHITG) by Gary Strawn of Northwestern University.  The “Phase 1” changes that preceded this were made in August of 2012 (436,943 authority records were updated in phase 1).  The primary purpose of phase 2 was to update (and convert to RDA when possible) records that had certain predictable characteristics and were susceptible to machine manipulation.  These changes were made programmatically in order to reduce the number of authority records to be updated manually by NACO catalogers. For details on the types of changes made to headings, see the website of the PCCAHITG at http://files.library.northwestern.edu/public/pccahitg, or a summary of those changes at http://www.loc.gov/aba/rda/pdf/lcnaf_rdaphase.pdf .
	The same programmatic changes made to headings in authority records also needed to be applied to headings in bibliographic records in LC’s catalog.  Changes to bibliographic records (again using a program created by Gary Strawn) began on April 8, after the completion of changes to authority records.  The changes were completed on June 10-- 668,748 records were updated.  The resulting changes have been re-distributed by the Cataloging Distribution Service if the records are applicable for distribution.  


SUBJECT CATALOGING

Classification and Shelflisting Manual.  The Classification and Shelflisting Manual (CSM) was written in the 1980s and reflected the AACR2 environment.  PSD has now completed its review of the CSM in light of RDA instructions, and also took this opportunity to examine the classification and shelflisting policies in a more general way.  Some exceptions to general principles were removed, and policies were otherwise simplified where possible.  Revisions to the instruction sheets that were most heavily impacted by the changes have been posted in PDF form on ABA’s website at http://www.loc.gov/catdir/cpso/csm_instruction_sheets.html.  They are: F 175 (Editions); F 275 (Biography); F 603 (Government Documents); F 632 (Literary Authors); F 633 (Literary Authors: Subarrangement of Works); F 634 (Literary Collections); G 100 (Filing Rules); G 140 (Dates); G 145 (Editions); G 150 (Translations/Texts in Parallel Languages); G 220 (Corporate Bodies); G 230 (Conferences, Congresses, Meetings, Etc.); and G 340 (Criticism/Commentaries).
	The PDFs on the website supersede the instructions on Cataloger’s Desktop until November 2013, when Desktop will be updated. PSD also plans to publish a new print edition of the CSM in the fall.  
	In April and May, Janis L. Young, a PSD senior cataloging policy specialist, gave several briefings to LC staff on the CSM revisions prompted by the implementation of RDA.  The briefing was also recorded and will be posted on LC’s web site.

Subject Headings Manual.   Review of the Subject Headings Manual (SHM) in light of RDA is ongoing.  The fall update package will incorporate all of the RDA-related changes as well as edits that are made in the normal course of events (e.g., revisions to lists of free-floating and pattern subdivisions; policy clarifications).  The revisions will appear in Cataloger’s Desktop 2013 Issue 4 (November 2013).     	
	The SHM will be the first of the PSD-maintained cataloging manuals to be freely available online in PDF form and will be available on or about July 1 (the instruction sheets will be dated June 2013).  The July 1 “free release” will be current through update number 1, 2013.  The freely available instruction sheets will be updated as necessary.

Revisions to LCSH Due to RDA Phase 2. In mid-April PSD finished a project to update LCSH headings affected by RDA Phase 2, i.e., those headings that are printed in LCSH but established in the name authority file.  The project included personal, corporate, and conference names, as well as titles and geographic headings.  Phrase headings and subdivisions that are based on names or titles (e.g., Food in the Koran; Future life—Koranic teaching) were revised, as were headings for temporary exhibition buildings (which are qualified by the name of the exhibition, e.g., Cyclebowl (Expo 2000, 2000, Hannover, Germany)). Revisions to the headings for treaties have been postponed indefinitely pending PCC discussions.
	A list of all of the headings that were revised as part of this project may be found at http://www.loc.gov/catdir/cpso/subjects-RDA-changes.html.  
	It is possible that a few headings were missed. In addition, name headings that were not programmatically changed as part of Phase 2 may be revised in the coming months and years. When an authorized name heading is revised, a proposal should also be made to revise the LCSH “copy” of the heading if it is also printed in LCSH. 
	At this time, PSD is not planning to revise those LC subject headings that include abbreviations that are not permitted in RDA, which chiefly appear in a subfield $y (e.g., Egypt—History—Early Dynastic Period, ca. 3100-ca. 2686 B.C.).  Proposals to make that kind of revision will not be accepted.

Fictitious and Legendary Characters, and Animals with Proper Names.  Historically, headings for fictitious and legendary characters and animals with proper names have been established as subject headings in LCSH.  With RDA, these entities can now be considered creators or contributors to works.  According to the current LC-PCC Policy Statements, when a fictitious or legendary character, or named animal, is a creator or contributor, a name authority record should be made in addition to the subject heading.  
	That instruction will change with the July 9, 2013 update to the RDA Toolkit.   Beginning on that date, headings for individual fictitious and legendary characters and individual animals with proper names will be established only in the name authority file using RDA instructions.  The RDA heading will be valid for use as a subject heading.  Proposals to establish new LC subject headings for individual characters and individual animals with proper names will not be accepted. Existing LC subject headings may continue to be assigned as subject headings.  LCSH proposals for groups of fictitious characters (e.g., Hardy Boys, Teenage Mutant Ninja Turtles) will continue to be accepted since they cannot be established as descriptive access points at this time.
	The new policy will state that a name authority record should be created if an individual character or an animal with a proper name is needed for the descriptive access point.  Optionally, catalogers may create a name authority record for any individual character or animal with a proper name encountered during the course of their regular cataloging duties, even if it is needed only for subject cataloging.  In either case, if an LCSH authority record exists, SACO libraries should make and submit a proposal to cancel the subject heading; libraries that are not in the SACO program should request PSD (policy@loc.gov) to create the proposal.  	
	A project to transition all individual character and named animal headings from LCSH will be conducted as resources are available.  Catalogers in PCC libraries are requested to refrain from unilaterally undertaking local projects to convert the LC subject headings to name headings in a wholesale manner.  Workload and staffing issues do not permit PSD to process the number of proposals that such projects would generate.  However, institutions wishing to undertake such a project may contact the Coop Section at saco@loc.gov and the request will be considered.  

Revision to LCSH Policy for Crimes and Categories of Crimes.  In 2008, PSD and the American Association of Law Libraries (AALL) undertook a project to add a UF in the form [topic]—Law and legislation to all headings that are considered to be “inherently legal” for subject cataloging purposes, when that status may not have been obvious to catalogers without a law background (e.g., Family mediation).  Headings for crimes (e.g., Murder) are inherently legal, but were considered to be obviously so, and therefore a UF was not added.
	PSD is now revising the policy, and headings of the type [crime or category of crimes]–Law and legislation (e.g., Murder—Law and legislation; Computer crimes—Law and legislation) may be established editorially.  This policy shift is made in recognition of three facts.  First, it is not always obvious which headings refer to crimes.  For example, Cyberbullying is in a crimes hierarchy, and is therefore considered inherently legal, but Bullying is not. Second, what one jurisdiction considers a crime, another jurisdiction may not.  And third, the sociological, political, economic, and other implications of crimes are often written about, and it is important to be able to distinguish works on those aspects of crimes from legal works about the crimes themselves.
	AALL is again assisting PSD, and has provided PSD with a list of all of the LCSH headings for crimes and categories of crimes.  PSD will be using AALL’s list to add headings in the form [crime or category of crimes]—Law and legislation, and these headings will be approved en masse on a single tentative monthly list in late 2013.  Bibliographic records will also be updated.   Proposals to establish new headings for crimes, as well as headings for new crimes or new categories of crimes subdivided by –Law and legislation, will be accepted while the project is in process.  

Subject Heading Projects.  Since the Midwinter Meeting, PSD has undertaken several short-term projects to update subject headings and references.  Some examples are as follows.
· Violoncello. Over 740 subject authority records that refer to the violoncello were revised in April 2013 and now use the terminology “cello.”  LC’s bibliographic records were updated programmatically as part of the RDA Phase 2 bibliographic changes.
· Headings referring to the Earth.  In February 2013, the heading for the planet Earth was revised from Earth to Earth (Planet) and the LCSH form subdivision –Globes was cancelled.  Also revised was the meaning of the Globes in both LCSH and LCGFT.  Globes now means globes of any celestial sphere. For more information on these revisions, see the announcement at http://www.loc.gov/catdir/cpso/genre_form_globes_final.pdf.
· Indian place names. In January 2013, the subject headings in which Bombay, Calcutta, or Madras, India, appeared as a qualifier were revised. The proposals were prompted by a revision to the name authority file, which has been updated to include headings for the current names for those cities: Mumbai, Kolkata, and Chennai, respectively. According to H 708, Linear Jurisdictional Changes in Name Authority Records, the latest name should be used for subject cataloging purposes.
· Halls. The subject heading Halls was cancelled in April 2013 because it was ambiguous and overlapped with three other headings: Buildings, Corridors, and Rooms.  The reference structure for approximately 120 headings with Halls—[place] as a BT was also revised. 
· Individual places in phrase headings.  In June 2013, over 50 phrase headings referring to individual places as depicted in sacred/religious books (e.g., Iran in the Hadith; Jerusalem in the Bible) were revised to the form [place]—[subdivision] (e.g., Iran—In the Hadith; Jerusalem—In the Bible) to resolve issues with coding and assist linked data programming.  The subdivisions are not free-floating.  The affected headings were in the form:
[place] in rabbinical literature		[place] in the New Testament
[place] in the Bible				[place] in the Qur’an
[place] in the Book of Mormon		[place] in the Tripiṭaka
[place] in the Hadith
	Also included in this project were a few headings in the form [place] in Christianity; [place] in Islam; and [place] in Judaism.
· Individual persons in rabbinical literature. In June 2013, over 30 authority records for personal names subdivided by –In rabbinical literature were revised to add a BT Rabbinical literature to assist with linked data applications.
· Virgin Islands.  Sixty-eight proposals to revise subject headings with the geographic qualifier “V.I.” or a BT subdivided by –Virgin Islands of the United States will appear on the Tentative List for July.  Following RDA policy, LCSH will now distinguish between the British Virgin Islands and the United States Virgin Islands, and the qualifier “V.I.” will not be used any longer.  

Notable New Headings. Since the Midwinter Meeting, several subject headings of note have been approved. They include Benghazi Consulate Attack, Banghāzī, Libya, 2012; Dark tourism; Distracted walking; Ice cream sandwiches; Ponte Vecchio (Florence, Italy); Savior siblings; Torah arks.

Experiment to Add 072 Fields to Subject Authority Records.  Subject specialists in PSD continue to add subject category codes (i.e., Subject Headings Manual instruction sheet numbers) to proposals for new and revised headings that fall into several pattern and free-floating categories. Headings for land vehicles, types of educational institutions, and Christian denominations, as well as some religions and wars, are also eligible for coding at this time. 
	For background on the need to include subject category codes in authority records and the computer manipulations that they should enable, as well as the parameters of the project, see http://www.loc.gov/catdir/cpso/field_072_announcement.pdf.  

Subject Cataloging Webinars for PCC Libraries.  In April and May 2013, Janis L. Young, a PSD senior cataloging policy specialist, gave several webinars for PCC libraries.  The courses were originally developed for the Subject Curriculum, a series of courses about LCSH and LCC for LC staff.  The courses presented to PCC were Introduction to LCSH and LCC Structure, Assigning Library of Congress Subject Headings (internal LC title: General Introduction to the SHM), and Proposing New and Revised Geographic Subject Headings.  The webinars were recorded and will be posted online. More than 20 SACO institutions, comprising approximately 80 individual catalogers, participated in the sessions in April and May 2013.

SACO-At-Large Meeting.  The SACO-At-Large meeting at the Annual Conference will consist of a mini-workshop presented by Janis L. Young, a senior cataloging policy specialist in PSD, and entitled “Tips for Making Successful Subject Proposals Redux: Formulaic Fixes.”  It will focus on the simple corrections that catalogers can make to their proposals before submitting them, thereby allowing for more expeditious approval. The meeting will be held on Sunday from 10:30-11:30 a.m. in the McCormick Place Convention Center, room E351.

053 Fields in Authority Records for Literary Authors. PCC members are reminded that 053s for literary authors should be verified by the Library of Congress through one of two methods.  If a completed bibliographic record (MARC 21 field 906 $a 7 $b cbc) for a work by the author is present in the OPAC, the number is considered to be verified and can be input into the author’s authority record.  If a completed record is not available, the web form at http://www.loc.gov/aba/pcc/053/053prop.html should be completed and submitted. LC staff will then verify the number. Taking one of these steps is important, because for a variety of reasons, bibliographic records are suppressed from public display. Verifying the number will ensure that shelflist order is maintained. 
	If a PCC member does not verify the number using one of those two methods, an 053 may be added, but the second indicator should be “4,” indicating that the number has been assigned by an agency other than LC.
	Descriptive Cataloging Manual (DCM) Z1 will be reworded to clarify this existing policy.

JX Reclassification Project. The reclassification of LC’s large legacy collection in class JX (International law. International relations. Diplomacy) to classes JZ (International relations) and KZ (Law of nations) began in fall 2012.  Those resources that are reclassed into JZ are being been released from the Law Library of Congress holdings and moved to LC’s general collections.  The project is spearheaded by Jolande Goldberg, law classification specialist in PSD, and is supported by retired LC catalogers, LC’s Law (Cataloging) Section members, and colleagues from the American Association of Law Libraries’ Technical Services Special Interest Section.  

LCC in Clinical Medicine ECIPs. Beginning January 23, 2013, the Dewey Section began assigning Library of Congress Classification (LCC) numbers to Electronic Cataloging in Publication (ECIP) titles cataloged by the U.S. National Library of Medicine (NLM). NLM catalogs all clinical medical ECIP titles, but these ECIPs currently do not receive LCC numbers unless the published book is selected for the collections at LC. In order to streamline the processing of these books and in order to provide the LCC in the pre-publication bibliographic record, Dewey Section classifiers now perform a Classification Web correlation search for all titles cataloged by NLM and assign the relevant LCC stem. The LCC number, including established topical Cutter numbers, appears in the 050 field of the CIP bibliographic record.

Classification and Shelflisting of Children’s Literature.  PSD and the Children’s and Young Adults’ Cataloging Program (CYAC) are considering revisions to policies on classification and shelflisting of literature for children.  PZ7 will probably be closed and a new number, possibly PZ7.1, will be established for general belles lettres. This action is necessary because of the overcrowding in PZ7. The use of double cutters instead of a combination of an author cutter and a title work mark is also under consideration.  The revision to the cuttering policy would be a major policy change.  Therefore, PSD and CYAC are developing a survey requesting feedback on the impact that the change will have on staff and users.  The survey will be directed toward libraries with children’s literature collections and will be released in late 2013.  


GENRE/FORM TERMS

[bookmark: _GoBack]Moving Images Project.  PSD has begun a project to revise bibliographic records for moving image works.  Terms from the Moving Image Genre-Form Guide (MIGFG) are being replaced with terms from Library of Congress Genre/Form Terms for Library and Archival Materials (LCGFT).
	Effective in May, PSD has declared a moratorium on proposals for “derivative” moving image terms that are based on literary forms (e.g., Filmed monodramas; Televised plays).  Since literature terms have not yet been added to LCGFT, the authorized “base” term has not yet been determined (e.g., Plays v. Drama or Dramas).  The derivative term should reflect the literature term, and adding yet more derivative terms increases the likelihood that a significant clean-up project will be required.  In addition, until the literature terms are approved it is difficult to determine which concepts should be represented in pre-coordinated strings (e.g., Filmed plays) and which should be post-coordinated instead (e.g., Filmed plays assigned with Passion plays instead of Filmed passion plays?).
	Previously approved derivative terms remain valid for use during the moratorium, and the moratorium does not apply to proposals for film, television program, and radio program terms that may parallel literary genres (e.g., Science fiction films; Western television programs; Adventure radio programs).

Cartography Project.  In April 2013, the scope of the term Globes was revised to refer to the spherical representations of all celestial bodies (it previously referred only to globes of the Earth).

Religion Project.  The American Theological Library Association (ATLA) has presented LC with a thesaurus of terms for religious materials. The thesaurus includes terminology from multiple faith traditions, including Buddhism, Christianity, Hinduism, Judaism, and Islam. LC staff are currently reviewing the thesaurus, which will be incorporated into LCGFT in late 2013.

Music Project.  The Music Library Association (MLA) is continuing to work with PSD to develop the terms for music.  Geraldine Ostrove, PSD’s coordinator of the music project, retired on May 31, 2013.  Janis L. Young, a senior cataloging policy specialist in PSD, has assumed responsibility for the project.

Literature Project.  The CaMMS/SAC Subcommittee on Genre/Form Implementation (SGFI) is continuing its collaboration with PSD to create the vocabulary for literature.  It expects to provide PSD with a first draft later this year.

General Terms Project.  The CaMMS/SAC Subcommittee on Genre/Form Implementation (SGFI) is continuing its collaboration with PSD to create the vocabulary for literature.  It expects to provide PSD with a first draft later this year.

Demographic Terms Vocabulary. PSD is exploring the possibility of creating a new vocabulary for demographic group terms (e.g., Architects; Children; Methodists; Women).  SAC will discuss it during its meeting on Monday, July 1 at 1 p.m. in the InterContinental Chicago, Valencia room.


MUSIC MEDIUM OF PERFORMANCE TERMS

	LC has been collaborating with the Music Library Association on medium of performance vocabulary, Library of Congress Medium of Performance Thesaurus for Music (LCMPT). The vocabulary is intended to be used, at least initially, for two bibliographic purposes: 1) to retrieve music by its medium of performance in library catalogs, as is now done by the controlled vocabulary Library of Congress Subject Headings (LCSH); and 2) to record the element “medium of performance” of musical works, as represented in individual music resources cataloged according to RDA: Resource Description and Access (RDA). A library’s adoption of this new medium of performance thesaurus could proceed independently from any cataloging code or communications standard the library may adopt.
	With Geraldine Ostrove’s retirement on May 31, 2013.  Janis L. Young, a senior cataloging policy specialist in PSD, has assumed responsibility for the project.
LC Liaison’s Report to SAC		14
2013 ALA Annual Conference 
